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Before MAYER, MICHEL and RADER, Circuit Judges. 

Opinion for the court filed by Circuit Judge MAYER. Dissenting 
in part opinion filed by Circuit Judge MICHEL. 

MAYER, Circuit Judge. 

The United States appeals a judgment of the United States Court 
of Federal Claims, No. 102-63 (July 29, 1993), ordering the 
United States to pay the plaintiffs certain sums plus interest. 
The plaintiffs, several thousand American Indians, cross-appeal 
certain judgments and orders relating to the proper measure of 
their damages; they also contest the court's decision to dismiss 
the claims of certain plaintiffs who died after the suit was 
filed but before being named in the amended petition. We affirm. 

  

Background 

We provide only a brief synopsis of the facts of this case 
because they are set forth at great length in the many 
proceedings over the past thirty-two years. See, e.g., Short v. 
United States, 12 Cl. Ct. 36, 38-42 (1987) ("Short IV"). 

The Bureau of Indian Affairs of the Department of the Interior 
("BIA") manages trust funds in the names of certain Indian 
tribes and reservations. One such trust fund holds proceeds from 
sales of timber and other resources of the Hoopa Valley 
Reservation in California. Beginning in the 1950s, the United 
States managed timbering activities on the reservation that 
produced significant revenue -- over one million dollars per 
year as of 1972. 

Members of the Hoopa Valley Tribe, which was formed in 1950, 
make up the minority of the Indians living on the Hoopa Valley 
Reservation. The majority of those living on the reservation are 
of Yurok descent. See Short v. United States, 486 F.2d 561, 562 
(Ct. Cl. 1973) ("Short I"); Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 38. 
Beginning in 1955, the United States made per capita payments 
from the proceeds of the Hoopa Valley Reservation to members of 
the Hoopa Valley Tribe, but not to other Indians of the 
Reservation, who were not, until recently, members of any 
organized tribe ("nonmembers"). See Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 38 
("To date, efforts to organize a Yurok tribal government have 
been unsuccessful, largely because of this case."); id. at 40 
("[O]n the Hoopa Valley Reservation, . . . the only formally 



organized tribal government includes only a fraction of the 
Indians for whom the Reservation was established . . . ."). In 
1963, several thousand nonmembers filed suit against the United 
States in the Court of Claims, alleging that the United States 
had breached its fiduciary duty by distributing portions of the 
Hoopa Valley Reservation trust fund per capita only to members 
of the Hoopa Valley Tribe and to the Hoopa Valley Tribe itself. 
In 1973, the Court of Claims upheld the plaintiffs' cause of 
action and held the United States liable for discriminatory per 
capita payments beginning in 1957. See Short I, 486 F.2d at 562. 

From 1973 to the present, the Court of Claims, the Claims 
Court/Court of Federal Claims, and this court have issued many 
decisions and orders clarifying the scope of the government's 
liability and the extent of the plaintiffs' damages. In 1981, 
the Court of Claims denied the government's motion to substitute 
the as-yet unformed "Yurok Tribe" for the plaintiffs, and denied 
the Hoopa Valley Tribe's motion to dismiss the suit on the 
ground that it presented a nonjusticiable political question. 
See Short v. United States, 661 F.2d 150, 154-59 (Ct. Cl. 1981) 
("Short II"). In 1983, this court rejected a challenge to the 
jurisdiction of the Court of Claims and the Claims Court by the 
government and the Hoopa Valley Tribe, and affirmed the trial 
judge's standards for determining whether the individual 
plaintiffs were "Indians of the Reservation" who were entitled 
to recover. See Short v. United States, 719 F.2d 1133, 1137-43 
(Fed. Cir. 1983) ("Short III"). 

Despite the 1973 liability decision, the BIA continued to make 
payments only to Hoopa Valley Tribe members. The only difference 
was that, following the 1973 decision, the BIA held seventy 
percent of the unallotted Hoopa Valley Reservation income in an 
escrow fund and made payments only out of the remaining thirty 
percent of the reservation proceeds. At the time, the population 
of the reservation was roughly thirty percent Hoopa Valley Tribe 
members and seventy percent nonmembers. In 1987, the Court of 
Federal Claims held that the plaintiffs had no right to the 
undistributed "seventy percent fund" until the Secretary of the 
Interior took some action related to those funds, such as 
authorizing payments from it. See Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 44. 
The court also held that the plaintiffs' damages for wrongful 
exclusion from the per capita distributions to Hoopa Valley 
Tribe members should be calculated by dividing the total amount 
of money previously distributed per capita by the total number 
of eligible "Indians of the Reservation," including those who 
already received payment. See id. at 41. The plaintiffs claimed 
that they should receive an additional recovery for non-per 



capita distributions to the Hoopa Valley Tribe, but the trial 
court held that "[t]ribal or communal assets that have not been 
individualized may not be awarded" to individuals suing under 28 
U.S.C. § 1491. Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 40. The court awarded the 
plaintiffs simple interest from the date of each distribution, 
based on the statutes governing the handling of tribal trust 
funds. See id. at 42-44; see also Short v. United States, 25 Cl. 
Ct. 722, 724-28 (1992) ("Short V") (denying the government's 
request for reversal of Short IV and reaffirming the interest 
award); Short v. United States, No. 102-63, at 2-4 (Ct. Fed. Cl. 
Sept. 15, 1992) (order determining the rate of interest); Short 
v. United States, No. 102-63, at 1-2 (Ct. Fed. Cl. July 6, 1993) 
(order clarifying the amount of interest to which plaintiffs 
were entitled). 

In 1988, with the seventy-percent fund still undistributed, 
Congress passed the Hoopa-Yurok Settlement Act, Pub. L. No. 100-
580, 102 Stat. 2924 (1988) (codified at 25 U.S.C. §§ 1300i to 
1300i-11 (1988 & Supp. V 1993)). This act divided the Hoopa 
Valley Reservation into two separate reservations: the Hoopa 
Valley Reservation and the Yurok Reservation. The seventy-
percent fund was combined with other funds to form a "Settlement 
Fund," and Congress required the Secretary to apportion this 
fund between the Hoopa Valley Tribe and the Yuroks roughly in 
proportion to population. With the exception of a one-time per 
capita payment of $5000 to Hoopa Valley Tribe members, the 
Secretary was prohibited from making any per capita 
distributions from the apportioned funds for ten years. See 25 
U.S.C. § 1300i-6(b). In April 1991, the $5000 payment was 
distributed to Hoopa Valley Tribe members. In 1993, the Court of 
Federal Claims held that the plaintiffs were not entitled to 
damages for the 1991 per capita distribution, because it was 
specifically authorized by the Settlement Act. See Short v. 
United States, 28 Fed. Cl. 590, 594-95 (1993) ("Short VI"). In 
1989, the Claims Court denied the plaintiffs' claim for group 
damages under 28 U.S.C. § 1505 (1988 & Supp. V 1993). See Short 
v. United States, No. 102-63, at 3-10 (Cl. Ct. July 25, 1989) 
(order). 

On July 29, 1993, the Court of Federal Claims disposed of all 
claims in a final judgment awarding each successful plaintiff a 
per capita share arrived at by dividing the total amount 
disbursed to the tribe members by the new total number of 
Indians of the Reservation. The court also awarded each 
plaintiff interest beginning with the dates of the distributions 
to the members. It also held that the plaintiffs were not 
entitled to a share of the disbursements to the tribe directly 



because they benefited from them, and that the plaintiffs were 
not yet entitled to any amounts still being held in escrow. 
Finally, the court dismissed the claims of certain deceased 
Indians who died after the suit was filed but before being named 
in the petition. 

  

Discussion 

A. Interest as Part of the Plaintiffs' Damages 

The government's appeal presents a single issue: whether the 
Court of Federal Claims erred in ordering the United States to 
pay interest to each successful plaintiff from the date of each 
per capita distribution to the members of the Hoopa Valley 
Tribe. See Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 43. The government continues 
to argue on appeal that no statute entitles the plaintiffs to 
prejudgment interest on their awards. See 28 U.S.C. § 2516(a) 
(1988 & Supp. V 1993) ("Interest on a claim against the United 
States shall be allowed in a judgment of the United States Court 
of Federal Claims only under a contract or Act of Congress 
expressly providing for payment thereof."). Although we agree 
that no statute entitles the plaintiffs to prejudgment interest, 
we see the investment statutes as providing a basis for the 
award of interest as part of the plaintiffs' damages. See 25 
U.S.C. §§ 161a, 161b, 162a (1988); Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 43; 
Short V, 25 Cl. Ct. at 727. 

Under 25 U.S.C. §§ 161a, 161b, and 162a, simple interest is paid 
on Indian Money, Proceeds for Labor ("IMPL") accounts. Section 
161a, for example, provides that "[a]ll funds . . . held in 
trust by the United States . . . to the credit of Indian tribes, 
upon which interest is not otherwise authorized by law, shall 
bear simple interest at the rate of 4 per centum per annum." 25 
U.S.C. § 161a; see also id. § 161b ("All tribal funds arising 
under § 155 . . . shall bear simple interest at the rate of 4 
per centum per annum . . . ."); id. § 162a (providing for the 
investment of tribal funds in bank accounts at interest rates 
higher than 4% per annum). The government acknowledges that 
these statutes provide for the payment of interest on trust 
funds held by the United States for the benefit of Indians. It 
argues, however, that interest is payable only on money still 
held in such a trust fund. We do not agree. These statutes, in 
conjunction with the government's fiduciary duty to Indian 
tribes, see United States v. Mitchell, 463 U.S. 206, 224-26 



(1983) ("Mitchell II"), give the plaintiffs a substantive right 
to damages, including interest as explained below. 

Mitchell II held that 25 U.S.C. § 407, which governs the sale of 
timber on unallotted lands such as the Hoopa Valley Reservation, 
and the other timber-management statutes "establish the 
'comprehensive' responsibilities of the Federal Government in 
managing the harvesting of Indian timber." Id. at 222 (quoting 
White Mountain Apache Tribe v. Bracker, 448 U.S. 136, 145 
(1980)). The regulations promulgated under these statutes 
establish a fiduciary relationship between the United States and 
the Indians. See Mitchell II, 463 U.S. at 224-26. Thus, the 
statutes and regulations "can fairly be interpreted as mandating 
compensation by the Federal Government for damages sustained" 
for breach of fiduciary duty. Id. at 226; accord Short III, 719 
F.2d at 1135. 

Such a breach of fiduciary duty occurs when funds held in trust 
are mishandled, which can arise in a number of ways. For 
example, the funds might be wrongfully disbursed. See, e.g., 
Short III, 719 F.2d at 1135 (holding, on the basis of Mitchell 
II, that the pervasive statutory scheme present here creates an 
actionable fiduciary duty when the Secretary wrongfully 
distributes timber proceeds in a discriminatory fashion). Or, 
the funds might be misappropriated or mismanaged. 

Once a breach of the government's fiduciary duty is established, 
the question becomes the appropriate measure of damages. In 
Peoria Tribe v. United States, 390 U.S. 468 (1968), the Court 
recognized that interest may be appropriately included in a 
damage award against the United States for breach of its 
obligations to an Indian tribe. That case arose under a treaty 
that obligated the government to dispose of certain tribal lands 
at a public auction and accrue interest on the proceeds until 
distribution. See id. at 469. The government violated the treaty 
by selling most of the land privately at lower prices than it 
would have received at a public auction. See id. at 469-70. The 
tribe sued both for the deficiency in the amount received 
(approximately $170,000) and for the interest that would have 
accrued had the government received that amount. See id. The 
Supreme Court reversed a Court of Claims judgment denying 
interest to the tribe. The Court acknowledged that the United 
States is generally "not liable for interest on claims against 
it," id. at 470, but considered interest to be part of a proper 
damage award. See id. at 471 ("The issue . . . concerns the 
measure of damages for the treaty's violation in the light of 
the Government's obligations under that treaty."). 



Here, as in Peoria Tribe, the government had a statutory 
obligation to hold funds for certain Indians. The government was 
further obligated to accrue interest on those amounts until 
distribution. See 25 U.S.C. §§ 161a, 161b, 162a. The government 
violated its obligations by disbursing funds belonging to the 
plaintiffs to the Hoopa Valley Tribe members instead, to the 
fiscal detriment of the plaintiff non-Hoopa Indians. Therefore, 
the government owes the plaintiffs interest, not as interest on 
their damages, but as part of the damage award itself. See 
Peoria Tribe, 390 U.S. at 472; see also Cheyenne-Arapaho Tribes 
of Indians v. United States, 512 F.2d 1390, 1393-94, 1396 (Ct. 
Cl. 1975) (holding that the government was obligated to pay 
interest when it mismanaged funds that were part of the same 
IMPL accounts at issue in this case). 

Were we to accept the government's position, that interest would 
be payable only on money still held in trust, the principles of 
Mitchell II would apply only in the narrow circumstance of 
refusal to disburse funds payable to Indian tribes. There is no 
support in that case or our cases for such a limitation; indeed, 
the Court of Claims judgment affirmed by the Supreme Court in 
Mitchell II was that a damage recovery under 25 U.S.C. §§ 161b 
and 162a for mismanagement of timberlands and their proceeds 
should include interest. See Mitchell v. United States, 664 F.2d 
265, 275 (Ct. Cl. 1981). Nor would such a result be consistent 
with the government's high fiduciary duty to the Indian tribes. 
See, e.g., Seminole Nation v. United States, 316 U.S. 286, 296 
(1942) (holding the United States to the "most exacting 
fiduciary standards"); American Indians Residing on the 
Maricopa-Ak Chin Reservation v. United States, 667 F.2d 980, 990 
(Ct. Cl. 1981) ("The standard of duty as trustee for Indians is 
not mere reasonableness, but the highest fiduciary standards."); 
see also Felix S. Cohen, Handbook of Federal Indian Law 541 
(1982 ed.) ("Litigation in timber cases has resulted in the 
imposition of strict fiduciary duties on the United States in 
its administration of tribal timber operations."). Instead, we 
agree with the Court of Federal Claims that "[t]he government 
may not eliminate liability for interest mandated by statute 
simply by wrongfully disposing of the principal to others." 
Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 43; see also United States v. Gila River 
Pima-Maricopa Indian Community, 586 F.2d 209, 216 (Ct. Cl. 1978) 
("Interest as damages may not be awarded absent a treaty or 
statute specifically calling for interest to be paid. . . . Such 
a statute exists for 'Indian Moneys, Proceeds of Labor' (IMPL) 
funds, and . . . interest should be awarded for payments made 
from such funds."); cf. Coast Indian Community v. United States, 
550 F.2d 639, 655 (Ct. Cl. 1977) (25 U.S.C. §§ 161 and 161a are 



statutory exceptions to the general rule that interest "from the 
date that the claim arises until date of judgment" is not 
awarded in breach of trust cases). In other words, the amount of 
interest that, by statute, should have been accumulating on 
funds wrongfully disbursed by the government is properly viewed 
as part of the "damages resulting from a breach of the trust." 
Mitchell II, 463 U.S. at 226. This is appropriate because the 
plaintiffs have not received the benefit over the years of the 
funds that were wrongfully disbursed to others. As the court 
below recognized, we are to assume that, but for the 
discriminatory payments to the Hoopa Valley Tribe members, the 
plaintiffs' rightful shares of the timber proceeds would still 
be accruing interest as provided by statute. See Short IV, 12 
Cl. Ct. at 43. 

This result is not premised on notions of "fairness" to the 
plaintiffs; rather, it is the proper measure of damages for 
wrongfully disbursed funds under this statutory scheme. Where, 
as here, IMPL funds were at one time held in trust accounts in 
which they were statutorily required to accumulate simple 
interest, see Short I, 486 F.2d at 571, such interest must be 
part of the plaintiffs' damage award. See, e.g., Manchester Band 
of Pomo Indians, Inc. v. United States, 363 F. Supp. 1238, 1244-
48 (N.D. Cal. 1973); Menominee Tribe of Indians v. United 
States, 101 Ct. Cl. 10, 18 (1944). Thus, under Peoria Tribe, the 
plaintiffs are entitled to their shares of the timber proceeds 
plus interest from the date of each distribution, which was when 
the breach of fiduciary duty occurred, "until the money is paid 
over." Peoria Tribe, 390 U.S. at 472 (quoting United States v. 
Blackfeather, 155 U.S. 180, 193 (1894)). 

  

B. Takings Claim for Compound Interest 

As an alternative to their statutory argument for prejudgment 
interest, plaintiffs present a claim for compound interest on 
the ground that their exclusion from distributions of Hoopa 
Valley Reservation trust monies constituted a taking for which 
just compensation is required. There was no error in the Court 
of Federal Claims's refusal to adjudicate this claim. 

A claimant under the Fifth Amendment must show that the United 
States, by some specific action, took a private property 
interest for public use without just compensation. See U.S. 
Const. amend. V. The government action upon which the takings 
claim is premised must be authorized, either expressly or by 



necessary implication, by some valid enactment of Congress. See, 
e.g., Langenegger v. United States, 756 F.2d 1565, 1572 (Fed. 
Cir. 1985); Southern Cal. Fin. Corp. v. United States, 634 F.2d 
521, 523 (Ct. Cl. 1980). As discussed above, the Secretary's 
actions in making per capita payments only to Hoopa Valley Tribe 
members were unauthorized. See Short III, 719 F.2d at 1137 
(characterizing the Secretary's distributions as "illegal"). The 
plaintiffs are entitled to the damages awarded by the Court of 
Federal Claims because the Secretary failed to operate within 
the framework established by Congress for the administration of 
reservation revenues. See Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 40-41. Thus, 
the factual predicate of the plaintiffs' Fifth Amendment 
argument is contradicted by the findings of the Court of Federal 
Claims, with which we agree. 

At times the plaintiffs appear to be alleging that the United 
States "took" their property interest in the timber itself by 
transferring their rights in the timber resources of the 
reservation to the Hoopa Valley Tribe and its members. Such an 
argument, that an interest in the land or timber itself was 
taken, is unavailable to the plaintiffs, until 1988, when 
Congress divided the Hoopa Valley Reservation into two parts. 
See Hoopa-Yurok Settlement Act of 1988, Pub. L. No. 100-580, 
codified at 25 U.S.C. §§ 1300i to 1300i-11 (1988). (Those who 
waived rights in the Reservation received money.) We decline to 
consider this issue because there are currently three cases 
pending in the Court of Federal Claims in which essentially the 
same plaintiffs assert that Congress's disposition of 
undistributed Hoopa Valley Reservation funds and land as part of 
the Hoopa-Yurok Settlement Act constitutes a taking of property 
requiring just compensation. Karuk Tribe of Calif. v. United 
States, No. 90-3993 (Ct. Fed. Cl.); Yurok Indian Tribe v. United 
States, No. 92-173L (Ct. Fed. Cl.); Ammon v. United States, No. 
91-1432 (Ct. Fed. Cl.). Whatever we would say here would be 
advisory and devoid of a record. 

  

C. Dismissal of Certain Deceased Plaintiffs' Claims 

The plaintiffs claim that the Court of Federal Claims erred in 
dismissing the claims of certain Indians who died after the suit 
was filed on March 27, 1963, but before their names were added 
to the amended petition filed on March 6, 1967. See Short v. 
United States, No. 102-63, at 2 (Ct. Fed. Cl. July 29, 1993) 
(final order directing the entry of judgments) (amended Sept. 2, 
1993); Short v. United States, No. 102-63, at 1-3 (Cl. Ct. July 



10, 1986) (order dismissing certain deceased claimants with 
prejudice); Short v. United States, No. 102-63, at 2-3 (Cl. Ct. 
May 27, 1986) (order denying a motion for reconsideration of an 
order of April 10, 1985); Short v. United States, No. 102-63, at 
3-4 (Cl. Ct. Apr. 10, 1985) (order). 

We affirm the order dismissing the claims of these potential 
plaintiffs. The trial court correctly found that, under the 
unique procedures developed for this case, potential claimants 
who were not named in the petition would not have been bound by 
the judgment and thus were not parties. See Short v. United 
States, No. 102-63, at 2 (Cl. Ct. May 27, 1986) (order); Short 
v. United States, No. 102-63, at 4 (Cl. Ct. Apr. 10, 1985) 
(order). 

The plaintiffs are correct to point out that the Court of Claims 
did not have formal class action rules in 1963, but developed 
such procedures on a case-by-case basis. See Quinalt Allottee 
Ass'n v. United States, 453 F.2d 1272, 1275-76 (Ct. Cl. 1972); 
see also Short v. United States, No. 102-63, at 4 (Cl. Ct. Apr. 
10, 1985) (order) (the court "never adopted the class action 
device defined by Rule 23 of the Federal Rules of Civil 
Procedure"). Having acknowledged this, however, the plaintiffs 
fail to accord proper weight to the procedural rulings of this 
case. For example, the Court of Federal Claims did not find that 
a judgment of eligibility had been made for all of the deceased 
claimants, see Short v. United States, No. 102-63, at 2-3 (Cl. 
Ct. May 27, 1986) (order). The lack of a judgment of eligibility 
supports the conclusion that these claimants would not have been 
bound by a judgment in the case. 

  

Conclusion 

We have reviewed the other arguments of the plaintiffs relating 
to the proper measure of the damages to be awarded and do not 
find them persuasive. Accordingly, the judgment of the Court of 
Federal Claims is affirmed. 
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MICHEL, Circuit Judge, dissenting. 

I join the majority opinion, except with respect to the 
prejudgment interest award, as to which I respectfully dissent. 
The trial court concluded that the plaintiffs are entitled to 
prejudgment interest, having interpreted three sections of Title 
25 of the United States Code as waivers of sovereign immunity 
from liability on that score. Short V, 25 Cl. Ct. 722, 727 
(1992); Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. 36, 43 (1987). This conclusion, at 
odds with decisions of the Supreme Court and this court alike, 
awards to plaintiffs monies to which they have demonstrated no 
entitlement. It should not go uncorrected. 

Discussion 

All the parties to this litigation acknowledge that, as a matter 
of both statutory and case law, the Court of Federal Claims may 
not compel the United States to pay interest on a judgment for 
damages in a non-contract case unless a statute clearly 



authorizes the payment of such interest. 28 U.S.C. § 2516(a) 
(1988 and Supp. V 1993) ("Interest on a claim against the United 
States shall be allowed in a judgment of the United States Court 
of Federal Claims only under a contract or Act of Congress 
expressly providing for payment thereof."); Library of Congress 
v. Shaw, 478 U.S. 310, 314 (1986) ("In the absence of express 
congressional consent to the award of interest separate from a 
general waiver of immunity to suit, the United States is immune 
from an interest award.") (emphasis added). Indeed, the roots of 
this legal principle run deep, reaching back to both the 
creation of the United States Court of Claims and the late 19th 
century decisions of the Supreme Court. See Act of Mar. 3, 1863, 
ch. 92, § 7, 12 Stat. 765, 766 (1863) ("[N]o interest shall be 
allowed on any claim up to the time of the rendition of the 
judgment by said court of claims, unless upon a contract 
expressly stipulating for the payment of interest . . . ."); 
United States ex rel. Angarica v. Bayard, 127 U.S. 251, 260 
(1888) ("[T]he United States are not liable to pay interest on 
claims against them, in the absence of express statutory 
provision to that effect."); Tillson v. United States, 100 U.S. 
43, 47 (1879) (same). 

The rule against prejudgment interest awards against the United 
States absent clear statutory authorization for the payment of 
such interest "provides an added gloss of strictness" on the 
usual rule that waivers of sovereign immunity are to be 
construed strictly in favor of the sovereign. Shaw, 478 U.S. at 
318. As the Supreme Court has cautioned, 

there can be no consent by implication or by use of ambiguous 
language. Nor can an intent on the part of the framers of a 
statute or contract to permit the recovery of interest suffice 
where the intent is not translated into affirmative statutory or 
contractual terms. The consent necessary to waive the 
traditional immunity must be express, and it must be strictly 
construed. 

Id. (quoting United States v. New York Rayon Importing Co., 329 
U.S. 654, 659 (1947)). Congress has amply demonstrated its 
ability to waive sovereign immunity from awards of prejudgment 
interest by such express terms. See, e.g., 28 U.S.C. § 2411 
(1988) ("In any judgment of any court rendered . . . for any 
overpayment in respect of any internal-revenue tax, interest 
shall be allowed . . . from the date of the payment or 
collection thereof to a date preceding the date of the refund 
check by not more than thirty days, such date to be determined 
by the Commissioner of Internal Revenue."); 40 U.S.C. §§ 258a, 



e-1 (1988) (Declaration of Taking Act, providing for prejudgment 
interest in eminent domain cases). We cannot relax this rule of 
strict construction, nor assume that Congress has lost its power 
to speak clearly on the subject, simply because we face 
sympathetic plaintiffs. 

None of the statutes that the trial court cited and on which the 
plaintiffs rely contain the affirmative and unequivocal language 
necessary to entitle them to an award of interest running from 
the date of wrongful distribution to the date of judgment. The 
code sections at issue are three: 25 U.S.C. §§ 161a, 161b, and 
162a (1988). To read them is to know that they do not waive the 
government's immunity from an award of prejudgment interest. / 
Indeed, we held as much regarding 25 U.S.C. § 161a in Rogers v. 
United States, 877 F.2d 1550, 1555-56 (Fed. Cir. 1989), as did 
our predecessor court regarding all three sections in Mitchell 
v. United States, 664 F.2d 265, 274-75 (Ct. Cl. 1981), aff'd, 
463 U.S. 206 (1983). 

In Mitchell, the Court of Claims, one of our predecessor courts, 
held that 25 U.S.C. §§ 406-407 (1976), governing the sale of 
timber on unallotted tribal lands, waived the government's 
immunity from suit for damages due to an alleged breach of its 
fiduciary duty in the management of such Indian property. 664 
F.2d at 271. The court described the limit of recovery under 
these sections as follows: "[P]laintiffs can recover the 
difference between the actual proceeds and the greatest 
appropriate revenue which should have been obtained." Id. The 
plaintiffs in Mitchell, like those in the case at bar, also 
claimed entitlement to prejudgment interest on their damages 
awards under sections 161a, 161b, and 162a. Id. at 274. The 
court rejected this claim for interest, reasoning that, while 
"proceeds actually paid to plaintiffs under [sections 406 and 
407] obviously should include interest which should have been 
earned or allowed on those underlying proceeds," / interest 
could not be paid on any damages the claimants might recover 
because "[t]hose sums or their equivalent were never held by the 
Government for plaintiffs, were not subject to the specific 
interest provisions we have just discussed, and there is no 
statute awarding back-interest on such unpaid compensation now 
awarded by the court in this suit." Id. at 275. Despite the 
majority's refusal to acknowledge it, slip op. at 11, Mitchell 
not only provides "support" for the government's position in 
this case, it compels our assent to that position. 



Our holding in Rogers conforms to Mitchell in a factual setting 
that cannot be distinguished from the instant case. In Rogers, 
we recounted the facts as follows: 

All of the claimants in whose favor the district court entered 
judgment contend that, in addition to the $5,162.52 they 
received, they were entitled to interest on that amount from the 
date of the original distribution of the Northern Paiute fund in 
April 1980. They state that the government held the funds 
appropriated to make the Northern Paiute payments as trust 
funds, note that 25 U.S.C. § 161a required the government to 
invest all funds it held as trustee for Indian tribes in public 
interest-bearing debt securities, and conclude that because they 
were wrongfully excluded from the Northern Paiute trust fund, 
they are entitled to the interest the money would have earned. 

The government states, and the claimants do not deny, that the 
funds Congress appropriated to pay the Northern Paiute awards 
were invested and drew interest [from 1961] until their 
distribution [in 1980], and that the $5,162.52 distributed to 
each participant in the fund included interest earned to the 
date of distribution. Since each of the appellants received that 
same amount, they received the interest earned by the trust fund 
to the time of distribution. 

What the appellants are seeking is additional interest from the 
time of distribution to the date of judgment. The district court 
held, however, that because the fund had been distributed to the 
beneficiaries in 1980, there were no trust funds for the 
[wrongfully excluded] Northern Paiutes that could have earned 
interest. 

877 F.2d at 1555-56. We affirmed the district court's 
conclusion, reasoning, as it did, that "no contract, treaty, or 
Act of Congress that the appellants have cited, or of which we 
are aware, . . . expressly, or even by implication, provides for 
the payment of interest on the awards the district court made to 
the appellants." Id. at 1556. No intervening change in positive 
law has undermined our holding in Rogers, and, though fidelity 
to it surely requires reversal of the trial court's prejudgment 
interest award in this case, the majority prefers a result more 
"consistent with the government's high fiduciary duty to the 
Indian tribes." Slip op. at 11. However high the executive's 
fiduciary duty to the Indian tribes, it should not get the 
better of our duty to follow precedent. 



Neither Coast Indian Community v. United States, 550 F.2d 639 
(Ct. Cl. 1977), nor United States v. Gila River Pima-Maricopa 
Indian Community, 586 F.2d 209 (Ct. Cl. 1978), both of which the 
majority cites, conflict with Mitchell or Rogers. Coast Indian 
Community arose from allegations that the government had sold 
Indian trust lands worth approximately $57,000 for only $2,500. 
550 F.2d at 641. Having concluded that the government was indeed 
liable for negligent misvaluation of the land in suit, id. at 
654, the Court of Claims turned to the plaintiff's claim for 
interest from the date the land was sold to the date of payment 
of judgment in the litigation. Because the record in the case 
did not indicate whether the $2,500 actually received in payment 
for the sale had been held in a trust account or, instead, 
disbursed to or for the benefit of the members of the Coast 
Indian Community, the court could not then determine whether the 
government was liable for interest. Id. at 655. It observed, 
however, that "[i]f the payment received was held in the U.S. 
Treasury in a trust account for Coast Indians Community members, 
or if it can be shown that part of a larger realized amount 
would have been so held, it may be that interest should be 
awarded under sections 161 and 161a." Id. The holding of Coast 
Indian Community thus extends no further than Mitchell and 
provides no support for the majority's decision in this case. In 
Gila River, a suit to recover monies wrongfully collected, 586 
F.2d at 211, rather than wrongfully disbursed, the Court of 
Claims held that the plaintiffs should recover both the monies 
wrongfully collected and the interest that accrued on these 
funds while they were held in an IMPL fund, consistent with 
section 161b. Id. at 216-17. Again, this result, consistent with 
Coast Indian Community, Mitchell, and Rogers, provides no 
support for the majority's decision. 

Both the Supreme Court's sovereign immunity jurisprudence and 
our holding in Rogers require that the trial court's decision be 
reversed to the extent that it awards prejudgment interest on 
supposed statutory grounds. Short et al. do not allege any 
mismanagement of the IMPL fund as a result of which less than 
the statutorily required 4% interest was earned or less than 
obtainable principal was realized. They allege, instead, that 
the government breached its duty by wrongfully excluding them 
from distributions to reservation residents, distributions that 
included both properly managed principal and satisfactory 
interest. The majority's opinion fails to observe this critical 
difference between the instant case and those such as Peoria 
Tribe and Cheyenne-Arapoho, which involve pre-distribution, 
rather than post-distribution, interest. Judge Margolis, by 
contrast, explicitly ruled that he was awarding interest "from 



the date of each distribution." Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 44 
(emphasis added). He clearly did so, however, based on an 
erroneous supposition that the facts here were as those in cases 
such as Peoria Tribe: "But for the defendant's wrongful 
distribution, the plaintiffs' shares of the unallotted income 
would have continued to accrue interest." Id. at 43. But they 
would not. 

The distribution was wrongful because it included too few 
people, not because it was too early or included too little 
money. "But for" the wrongfully discriminatory distribution, 
plaintiffs' shares would have gone to plaintiffs rather than to 
unjustly augment the awards of others. Those shares would not 
and could not, as Judge Margolis supposes, have collected 
interest after disbursement, as the cited statutes require only 
that interest be paid while money is or should have been in 
government-controlled bank accounts. Thus, the only interest due 
the original distributees, and now also the plaintiffs, is that 
which actually accrued before distribution. It is beyond 
peradventure that Judge Margolis' manner of calculating damages 
already included just such interest. Short IV, 12 Cl. Ct. at 41 
("[E]ach qualified plaintiff alive at a given date of 
distribution will receive a share equal to the total amount of 
money distributed per capita (principal and interest), divided 
by the total number of eligible `Indians of the Reservation' who 
received, or should have received, a payment[.]") (emphasis 
added). Such interest is all the statutes cited by and relied on 
by the majority authorize. To go still further by authorizing 
post-distribution, prejudgment interest would require another 
statute, but neither Judge Margolis nor the majority cites one. 
Indeed, it does not exist. 

Short et al. object to this position, arguing that the 
government's ability to escape liability for prejudgment 
interest would be fundamentally unfair in this context. 
Unfairness, if it be, was deliberately legislated. Of course, 
this is precisely the favored position the "no interest" rule is 
meant to preserve. The rule's purpose is now, as it has always 
been, to "permit the Government to occupy an apparently favored 
position by protecting it from claims for interest that would 
prevail against private parties." Shaw, 478 U.S. at 315-16 
(internal quotations and citations omitted). 

Conclusion 

I understand and would like to support the policy argument the 
majority advances, as eager as we all are to halt the Dickensian 



march of these 31-year old cases. / But such a policy argument 
cannot overcome the force of precedent requiring that the trial 
court's prejudgment interest decision be reversed. Therefore, I 
would reverse-in-part. 

 


